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BUDGET & PLANNING COMMITTEE (BPC) MEETING

El Camino College Compton Community Educational Center

November 6, 2008 – 3:00 – 5:00 pm
Board Room
MEMBERS PRESENT
___ Myeshia Armstrong
_x_ Harvey Estrada
_x_ LaVetta Johnson
___ Rob Pitts
_x_ Dr. Jane Harmon
_x_ Dr. Arthur Flemming
___ Joseph Lewis
_x_ Nehasi Lee

___ Reuben James
_x_ Dr. Herkie Williams
_x_ David Simmons
___ Malika Sharif

_x_ Reagan Romali

OTHERS ATTENDING:  Dr. Lawrence Cox, Fred Lamm, Rachelle Sasser, Keith Curry, Kiana Smith, and Gloria Hughes-Askew.

The meeting was called to order at 3:10 p.m.

Handouts
· ECC Budget Revision Draft Proposals

Old Business:  None

New Business:

Dr. Flemming stated that at 11:00 am this morning, the governor announced his budget proposal and called the Legislature into special session.  He is looking at an $11.2 billion dollar shortfall for this fiscal year and $13 billion next fiscal year.  He proposes a series of tax increases totaling $4.7 billion dollars and spending cuts of $4.5 billion dollars.  He stated that the primary tax increase is a one and a half cent increase of the sales tax, while the budget cuts include $2.5 billion to be borne by K-14.  Dr. Flemming stated that Prop. 98 funding will be cut by $2.5 billion, with the tax increase.  He stated that if that translated into our budget of $25 million dollars that would be $1,250,000 million dollars.

Dr. Flemming stated that the meeting was called indirectly because of him, because he had expressed concern that we need a plan and need to do things in advance and not wait on things; it is better, he has argued, to prevent the hammer from falling rather than dodge the hammer once it falls.  He stated that he took the 12 draft proposals, which were made in 2002-2003, during the last budget crisis.  They suggest some kind of priority, attached to preserving full-time staffing levels inside and outside of instruction and administration, to keep the institution running.  It is justified in two ways, the first one being putting people first and the second is service.  He stated that even at El Camino nothing has been approved or finalized and only a draft proposal is being sent to the Planning and Budget Committee there.  Dr. Flemming stated that there were four ways to make a cut.  Reagan stated that people wanted to know if Compton will be affected by the Governor’s proposed reductions or held harmless in AB318.  She stated that Dr. Landsberger believes that there is a possibility, because of AB318, that Compton could be held harmless in the cuts.  She stated that she does not read it that way and believes that we might not be held harmless.  She suggested that we might want to start brainstorming some possible ideas or look at overall campus strategies, what are the things we might be able to cut and what do we want to stay away.  She gave a few ideas such as matters pertaining to health and safety or cuts in instruction, which should be avoided.  We might not want to simply suggest something like a 5% across the board cut because such a cut would impact these vital areas.  We should also, she suggested, look at what our goals are, our FTES, and our projected growth.
Dr. Harmon suggested keeping as tight a schedule as humanly possible and then, if we have the students, looking at additional classes.  David stated that eliminating overtime has never worked on this campus.  Reagan stated that it would have to be enforced by the managers.  Dr. Williams wanted to address classroom issues.  He indicated that the kind of courses that are being cut will impact the students who are attending the Center, because the classes are needed by them to complete the AA degree.

Dr. Cox stated that he liked the list, but what he wanted to see on the list is the savings.  He stated that as well as savings we also need to know what something costs to run; before we start cutting he wants to know where we are.  He stated that the Academic Affairs budget was being revised.  He stated that we are handicapped from last year, because we do not have an accurate yardstick for comparison.  For example, Business spent $200,000 last year on supplies, so how much should they get this year, should they receive less or more?  He stated that it appears that we have been on a spending spree and spent funds because they were available.  He stated that he did not know the impact of the Governor’s cuts but he believes El Camino is talking about a ten percent cut of the budget.  Dr. Cox also stated that he did not know what a good percentage for us was and that we may have to consider that we may not be able to grow ourselves out of this problem.  Dr. Cox stated that we could have three or four scenarios.  He stated that the major thing we need to concern ourselves with at the moment is growth and that retention is more important than recruitment, as the key to growth.  He stated that what we need is a plan and what can we live with realistically and what we can live without.  Dr. Cox stated that the plan has to coincide with the mission and the vision of the District.  He stated that we need 7,000 FTES by the end of spring, which is a hard number to achieve.  We have to make sure the classes are filled.  He stated that you put the classes out there that you think you need and then add more classes as the need arises, as opposed to cutting.  He stated that we must govern ourselves with what we have coming through the pipes; we need to make measured decisions.  We need to develop a plan on how we are going to operate.  Dr. Cox stated that we have to go more in depth as to what we plan to do.  He stated that we are in a growing mode and we have to continue to figure out how we are going to continue to grow and yet spend the money wisely that we do have.  He stated that next year we will need to concentrate on zero budgeting.

Dr. Flemming stated that AB318 states that Compton was to be funded in fiscal year 2005-2006 at 100 percent of its apportionment to prior fiscal year 2004-2005.  He stated that the dollar amount apportionment in 2004-2005 constitutes the benchmark; which was $26 million dollars.  He stated that 70 percent of $26 million dollars is $18 million dollars.  He stated that is the floor for our funding; accordingly AB318 will allow the State to include us in proposed cuts.  He stated the District was included in mid-year cuts last year and that before funds were backfilled the reduction was around $600,000.  He stated that Dr. Fallo and Dr. Landsberger are excellent negotiators and they may persuade the State to give us a reprieve.  Dr. Flemming stated that the reason we are far below what we are funded for is that in years 2 and 3 (2006-2007 and 2007-2008) we budgeted above the 80 and 90 percent threshold.  He stated that we do not know how much it costs to run this institution because we cannot get over the rollover mentality and the prior year’s expenditures become the benchmark for the next year.  This allows us to treat items as a necessity and the items are not all a necessity.  Dr. Flemming stated that our situation would not be so bad if we were not already operating under a $3 million dollar deficit.  He stated that we are spending more than we should be spending under this formula.  He stated that if we wait if will get worse.  Dr. Flemming stated that the reason that El Camino is in good shape is that they plan well ahead, instead of waiting until something happens.

Nehasi stated that he feels that the District has not done what it needs to do relative to what is being spent and why.  He stated that every time we get to June, he is informed that the District is going to be where it should in terms of spending.  However, come September, someone is going to the Line of Credit and adjusting it so that we continue to spend more than we need to spend.  He stated that the period between September and January is a period during which we should look at all of these things; and from February to June we should address the new budget and have a responsible budget.  Nehasi stated that if we went line by line in all of the categories, then we could decide what we need.

Dr. Flemming stated that the group should take overtime as an example.  He asked why would you cut or eliminate overtime during hard times?  He stated that the basic principle is that if we are adequately staffed we should not have to pay overtime.  Until we can persuade those who use the overtime that it is not in their interest to use it, we will all sink together.  Dr. Flemming stated that we have to give up our personal or private benefit in order to keep the family secure.  He stated that by taking an institutional perspective and taking  advantage of the knowledge and informational resources available in the institution, we could  stop overtime and freeze new appointments.  David stated it was a nice thought, but people are looking out for number one.  He stated that Campus Police automatically had overtime built into their schedule, because they are understaffed.  Dr. Cox stated there are some administrative processes that state that if you do not have overtime, then you cannot use overtime.

Dr. Cox stated there were fifteen items on the list and he wanted to know what the costs were; what were we trying to cut?  He wanted to know if the cut was 1 or 2 percent and how things are looked at.  He stated that we do not have planning on this campus and this is an opportunity to start planning and stating where the money would be coming from.  He stated there were planning elements that speak to what our spending should be.
Dr. Flemming reminded the group that the list was just a proposal.  He stated there were a variety of ways to implement the list.  For example, to get a 7,000 head count in the Spring translates to 2300 FTES. He stated that we are not offering enough sections to get that kind of FTES. He stated that the only adjustable element is the hourly overload and it makes a difference on how you plan your sections.  He stated that big dollars cannot be saved.  Dr. Flemming stated that the Line of Credit is giving us a false sense of security and would be better off if we acted as if we did not have the Line of Credit.  He stated that we would be more responsible.  He wanted to know if we should develop a procedure plan on how we should proceed.  Dr. Flemming deferred to Reagan to suggest a process.

Reagan suggested that in order to be proactive within the next week we will have a campus town hall budget brain storming session in the Student Lounge.  We will  invite the campus and have individuals suggest ideas; we will write them down, bring them back to the committee to see if they are viable or not, and attach numbers and saved dollars to them, are if we able to save money we will take a look at the list and say yes or no to the recommendation.  Dr. Harmon suggested that each department or division take a look at its own situation and look at where they may make some cuts.  Dr. Flemming stated that savings on hourly overload can be calculated by adjusting section offering target a for a given term.  The town hall budget meeting will take place at the campus-wide meeting on Thursday, November 13, 2008, at 1:00 pm.

Nehasi voiced his concerns regarding the email that the Budget and Planning Committee meetings would be postponed until January or February.  Reagan stated that the email also stated that meetings would be held if there were budget updates.

Dr. Flemming reminded that group that what is done to the budget in 2008-2009 will impact the budget for 2009-2010.  He stated that if we spend now we will not have it to spend later.  He stated that the next Budget and Planning Committee meeting will be held on Thursday, November 20, 2008, from 3:00 pm to 4:30 pm.
Meeting adjourned at 4:30 p.m.
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